
Allen: This is Tuesday, 21st of January, 1986 and I'm talking 
with Grace Eckelberry. Grace, will you say hello to everybody. 
You came to the university in 1954 and your position then was? 

Grace: Well, Martha Jayne asked me, who was then dean, asked me 
to come back to do two things. One, actually it was sort of half 
and half appointment. I was to launch a program for the 
registered nurses, and I was to work with Anna Grimm at the Bpt. 
VNA to start team nursing, so half of my time was at the univer-
sity and half was with the VNA, and then that year, as I 
remember, I came in February, mid year, and I had (?) neuralgia 
and had had surgery for it but it was returning, the operation 
wasn't successful so by June, early or late spring, the doctor 
told me I shouldn't be out in the district. So I then became in 
the fall when I came back from the summer, with some kind of 
recovery, I became full time at the college with a major obliga-
tion as to work with registered nursing students and develop a 
program. And then I moved quite quickly into Public Health 
Nursing. 

Allen: Now Public Health Nursing, of course, was also one of the 
strong points of Martha Jayne. 

Grace: That's right. Community nursing its now called. 

Allen: You say you were developing a program. What do you mean 
by that? 

Grace: Well, they had, what we needed was to examine what the 
diploma program gradually came in with, which was the registered 
nurse student, to see what areas of lack were in the diploma 
program, which we could supply in the baccalaureate program. So 
at that time we had, and I'm not too clear about this, I taught 
two courses as I remember, one was called social and Health 
Aspects of Nursing, which I suppose today would be a combination 
of a survey of nursing and public health nursing, and I think i 
taught another course which had to do with, well it's a little 
bit like survey, it was historical background and bringing them 
up to date in terms of the professional organizations, and so 
forth. 

And as I remember I quickly got into arranging clinical practice 
for them in a public health nursing agency. I think we had one 
student up in Middletown, there weren't too many RN's then, and I 
didn't go with them, now there has to be faculty supervision on 
the spot. But in my day, that wasn't required, the agency 
provided the kind of senior advisor or field teacher, but I was 
responsible for evaluating the program and the agencies, oppor-
tunities for the students. 
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Allen: Now did you stay in this aspect of nursing all the time 
that you were here? 

Grace: Yes, in my area always was community nursing. 

Allen: And you retired in what year? 

Grace: '72. 

Allen: 1972, so you've been retired for quite a while. 

Grace: That's right. 

Allen: Well, that was when Dr. Manning was president. 

Grace: Yes. 

Allen: One year after Littlefield left. 

Grace: And Mary Topalis was the dean of the college at that 
time. And it was then the College of Nursing. 

Allen: It began as a division of nursing, didn't it? 

Grace: No, it was always a college. 

Allen: Alright, now what were your strongest memories from those 
18 years? 

Grace: Now that, I would have to consider that for a long time. 
Well, I remember some crisis periods. I remember, and that's 
when we were still in Bishop Hall, when the, as I remember, the 
enrollment was so low with the generic student, that when we met 
downtown in the old stratf ield Hotel, do you remember? we met 
with Dr. Littlefield and members of the Board, but we were able 
to show that the, our end program was growing and actually the 
college at that point, whether Martha would agree with me or not, 
I think was saved by the fact that we had RN students. That's 
always been one of the strong, 

Allen: As opposed to? 

Grace: As opposed to just a generic program. In other words a 
beginning, absolute beginning, but that was one thing I remember. 
I remember Bishop Hall very well, when the magnolia tree outside 
Martha's office, that lovely old, dark, carved woodwork, and then 
we moved to Monroe. That I remember distinctly. Those were good 
years. Those were probably the best years of the college. we 
had a strong faculty, we were all, we had to wander all over the 
campus to teach classes cause we had no room there for classes, 
except they kind of, it used to be the old dining room and we had 
seminar groups that we could hold in there, and this stairway 
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pulled away from the wall, and the floors were uneven, and the 
word was, the rumor was that the house had been built by a sea 
captain, so we lived in that. 

We had another crisis, I remember, with school nursing, and the, 
I can't remember exactly what the bone of contention was, except 
that it meant possibly the setting up of a separate program for 
school nursing, and we did not believe in that. we felt that 
that was a specialty and had no place within the baccalaureate 
program. 

And it was in the years at Monroe that Elsa Lusabrink Brown 
started the Associate Degree program. so that was another 
highlight. Those were years of having, and that too grew out of 
the RN program. Anna Stopchik took over the advisement of RN's 
and I was completely in community nursing, and she held weekly, 
not weekly but yearly, workshops and conferences for head nurses, 
and we had some excellent programs both at Monroe and later at 
the new college. we had some very good speakers and let me see, 
what else? 

The follow up of alumni was certainly another gratifying thing 
and when I left, when I retired, I had just done a real major 
study of alumni, and had written it up and had gotten class 
agents started for most of the classes, and hoped to go on with 
that when I retired, but then I, my brother was ill and spent 
several months in Arizona in the beginning of the year, and I 
went with him and but I carried on that study from the distance 
cause I had all my material, but we didn't had administrative in-
terest actually to follow alumni, so that fell by the board. 

Allen: By that administrative interest, you meant 

Grace: I meant the dean. 

Allen: The dean, oh I see. I thought it might have had some-
thing to do with the fact that they did not want separate nursing 
alumni as apposed to the all university alumni. 

Grace: However it wouldn't have had to be separate, but the 
school, itself, had to study its alumni, and we fed in con-
tinuously to Bud Harris in the alumni organization, news of our 
alumni, and we were very jealous of the fact that we didn't al-
ways get what we felt the footage that we needed. However, it 
was a total university alumni and we had to recognize that. But 
in the years after I left, with accreditation visits, one of the 
things of course that accreditors are looking at very closely, 
are your alumni, how are they doing, where are they and I was 
talking with Dr. Ruth Canty last night, telling her that you were 
coming, and she said that she had written up and I can't quote 
this accurately, but how many states, something like 49 states 
and 3 or 4 foreign countries that our alumni are in so, that's 
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very recent material. 
the continued contact, 
me pictures of their 
experiences. 

so, as I say, the follow up of alumni and 
as I still have many letters. They send 
children, that was one of the greatest 

Allen: Did you have much to do with the new building? 

Grace: Only tomove from Monroe to there. Miss Jayne and her 
housemate, who is now ill, of course Martha tapped the faculty 
very thoroughly for what we wanted, what we needed, office 
equipment, location, etc. And Ruth vanHorn, her housemate, did a 
lot of the planning of color, carpeting, drapes, colored 
furniture, beautiful job {?) and it has stood up well, I think 
over the years. 

Allen: Excepting for the air conditioning. 

Grace: Oh yes, it was a mistake, not the air conditioning, but 
how they did it. Whether they -

Allen: They were never able to get the large lecture room 
comfortable, and have the other offices around comfortable. As 
you may recall I taught many classes in that building. It's a 
beautiful room to teach in, but its often too hot, and we would 
complain and I think that really, some secretary had the key to 
the room that adjusted the thermostat, and fooled around with it 
because we found in many instances it had been changed from the 
time we had left it last, to the time before when I was there 
with the maintenance people. 

How much did you have to do with the accreditation process? 

Grace: well, a great deal. Lining up reports, collecting 
statistics, meeting with the, going with them to clinical 
facilities, and that of course, being community nursing, I went 
with them to agencies where we had to {?). On one occasion, that 
was way back in the years of (?) I went with Miss Jayne and I 
think Dr. Littlefield went with us. In those days, we had the 
privilege of meeting with the Board of Review after the accredit-
ing visitors had given their report, and there wasn't only to 
justify, but it was to add or to enlarge upon what we had 
written, so that, but that now is gone by the board. They don't 
do that now. so I went with Miss Jayne on that basis. More than 
that, I can't really tell you. The usual accreditation process. 
Which really involves everybody. 

Allen: Now, the College of Nursing got quite a bit of funding, 
federal funding? 

Grace: Yes we did. A lot of them training ships, and those were 
the heydays, really, because that attracted many students, and 
many good students. Of course, there is a change in the economy, 
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that went by the board. Oh, you did have a grant, maybe Martha 
told you of this, for developing a Master's Program. And that 
was the year, how long was she here? (?) and we did have a 
Master's Program. But I think either two or three students, I 
don't know whether they were all full time, or not, and those 
were very interesting years, because she worked, Dr. (?) with 
community people, from the different hospitals, different 
agencies, Parker Lansdale worked with us, some one came from 
Fairfield University, we divided up into various study, work 
groups, and her, the word today would be conceptual framework, 
was very good, in that she felt that the whole picture of health 
service ought to be looked at, and the key point to move was at 
the administrative level, so that the Master's Program was really 
for the administration and management, which today is the key 
word in nursing, and she was ahead of the time, way ahead, and it 
didn't take -. 

Allen: It didn't take off, no. 

Grace: Now Martha's hope, and mine, and I tried to remember that 
at the conference they had, to convey that, we felt that the need 
of the area, the region, and the expressed return of nurses was 
in the area of community nursing, and Martha's speaking for, and 
I think I understood her, that she envisioned that we would set 
up a Master's Program in Community Nursing, for the whole area. 
we had the problem of many agencies, and of student placement, 
and the agencies bombarded by this program and that program, and 
that program. And we tried to get state wide planning for 
placement, but New England is hard to move. And that didn't get 
off the ground, but if we could have had a community (?) 
Master's, we would have had the leverage in the voices of our 
students, who would go out with the idea of combination agency 
cooperative action, and so on. The story you see in hospitals 
today, every hospital thinks it has to have that Catscan, you 
know they couldn't possibly, well, its by the board. 

But anyway, we did have those interesting years, and I ap-
preciated that, and (?) was very stimulating, very stimulating. 

Allen: 

Grace: 
League, 
I heard 
lot. 

I don't remember her, Mary Patricia Lodge. 

She went to work from us, I believe, she went to the 
National League, and then she went to Loyola and I think 
from her last out in st. Louis, so she's moved around a 

Allen: Now one of the nurses I remember from this period was 
Elsa Lusabrink. Tell us a little about Elsa. 

Grace: Well, she left here to go to Toledo, and I think that's 
called a college, College of Health Sciences, and she is director 
or more of a dean. I mean she is in a key position, top 
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position. And she's been president of the National League for 
Nursing and she's written. One of her articles is in Nursing and 
Health magazine and she's retiring, I believe, they said this 
year. Her husband and family have a part of that Marina on Ferry 
Blvd. in Stratford, and they kept a home, a summer home here, and 
Herb is back developing that, remodeling, whatever that home and 
they have one daughter who is, I think has a job in New York now, 
Pace College, and Elsa comes back every weekend or every other 
weekend, and Herb drives her back, so back and forth they go and 
then they plan to live here. 

Allen: Do you have Elsa's address. 

Grace: Yes I do. 

Allen: I would like to get that. 
Ohio, 43606. 

2703 Densmore Dr., Toledo, 

Grace: Quotes from Letter: "As you know we kept the all year 
round beach house in Milford", it is Milford, not Stratford, "and 
that will be our retirement home which, according to the years 
not too far off. Herb is retired now, currently building, I come 
to Connecticut one long weekend a month, and he drives west for 
one. Martha graduated last May and began an advertising job, not 
my choice. She has a one bed room apt. She'd been out to San 
Francisco and gave her paper out there." 

Allen; Elsa was a Jr. College graduate, and I have a number of 
references to her from The Scribe and so forth, from those days 
and I will write to her and tape her since she is out this way 
fairly regularly, get together with her and put her on tape. we 
are old friends. 

Grace: She will be able to give you, and of course you've seen 
Dr. Ropp. 

Allen: Oh yes, and he's, well the last time I saw him, he was 
improving a little bit but still quite feeble. 

Grace: Quite frail. we lost him, you know, from the apartment 
over at Atlantic. They were such good neighbors and they came 
back periodically, we always had two or three days of good 
visits, but with the University giving this up, the whole picture 
is changing. And not too happily either. 

Allen: I understand that also. As as a matter of fact I remem-
ber trying to get in here when Ruth and I were first married in 
'4 8, and we had to give something -under the table- to the 
manager and we wouldn't do that. 

Grace: That wasn't Mr. Schine. 

6 



Allen: Mr. Schine owned them, we appealed directly to him and go 
no where. 

Grace: Isobel Koehler, next door, came in under Mr. Schine when 
he owned it and I didn't come here, it was through Mrs. Ropp that 
I came. My mother was with me and not at all well and I was 
having such trouble getting home at night, and having somebody 
there to take care of her during the day, and if I could have 
lived here, {?) it would have been perfect. But I couldn't get 
my foot in, but Emily knew that this was opening up, and in the 
Spring I came, twenty years ago, it must be '65, and by that time 
I had to put my mother in a nursing home, so it was just poor 
timing. But anyway, I was sorry to lose them, but he is very 
frail. She worries a lot about him, but does too much herself. 

Allen: Are there any other faculty or administrators that you 
have a memory of, funny, problems, or anything of that sort? 

Grace: Who was it, Donald Kern. Mr. southouse in the evening 
division. I had a lot of work with him because of the RN's who 
were part time. In fact in my early years of teaching were in 
the evening, when we lived in Bishop Hall and I remember the 
lighting. we still had Mayor McLevy, you know, who wouldn't 
spend a cent on lighting, or pavement and I remember one night in 
trying to get the bus. I lived way out on Ruth Street, off 
Madison Avenue and I had two buses to get. And classes that went 
to nine, and I fell down the back stairs of Bishop Hall. It's a 
wonder I didn't break a bone, but and the lighting was miserable. 
And this street was all overgrown with vegetation. And they had 
the old Wilton Hall which is gone now, of course, beneath the new 
dorm, they had students living there. Well we had all kinds of 
accidents that happened at night. And the lighting was, you 
needed a flashlight, you really did. so I remember Jim southouse 
and Gus Seaman who was always so supportive. Al Wolff, I was on 
the Ethics and Discipline Committee. 

Allen: I spent some time on that also. 

Grace: Oh boy, and I loathed it. And Claire Fulcher was on it. 
I can remember an episode of a student with Rose Davis, which 
was, and I came out out it crying. And Claire and Al helped me 
to get over it. I think I served two years on that committee, I 
loathed it. 

Allen: I didn't like it, but I was on it for a considerable 
period of time and I happened to be on when drugs first started 
corning in and that was a bit much. 

Grace: I don't remember that {?) the discourtesy, you know, the 
stealing of armchairs in Bishop Hall, do you remember that? Stu-
dents came in and took them into their dorms. 
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Allen: All sorts of things happen. 

Grace: And I remember, Willard Berggren, I always admired (?0 
and the people that I really felt were the cream of the faculty 
was Mr. Milhauser, Helen scurr, Anita Reiss and Mr. Jacobs. Of 
course Helen Scurr had an off ice right around the corner from me 
in Bishop. And I can't remember the others in College of 
Education, I wasn't too closely related there, so I remember a 
white haired man -

Allen: Trippensee, the dean? 

Grace; And I don't more than that. 

Allen: Did you have any direct relationships with Littlefield or 
Halsey? 

Grace: Oh yes. very much so. Dr. Littlefield, I should say so. 
He was our, we were his protege, because it was with Martha, it 
was Martha and he of course who set up the college, and he did a 
lot of going around and visiting various programs, and he was 
very much interested in the associate degree program. That was 
one of his grandchildren and I, unfortunately, I don't mean 
unfortunately, but interestingly, I was somewhat opposed to that, 
cause I felt that if we developed a fine baccalaureate program, 
we had a long way to go there, but as it worked out, things do 
work out properly, but its compounded the picture of nursing 
education. We got diplomas, associate degrees, baccalaureate. 

Allen: What's in the associate degree nurse do? 

Grace: She, the concept of the associate degree program that 
Louise Montag at Teacher's College, was that she would be the 
technical nurse, in other words she would be the one who would be 
able to medications, all of the technical procedures, intravenous 
and so forth, and the baccalaureate, the product of that program 
would be the truly professional nurse. You had the old gamut of 
comprehensive nursing care. Well, technical became sort of a bad 
word, and the other thing is that as people moved in to be 
faculty in the Associate Degree Program, they did not clearly 
define the objective. In other words, what that product should 
do, and was able to do, so because of their more availability, 
two years of program, I don't know about salary, but hospitals 
had moved the associate degree girl in too quickly into leader-
ship position. In other words, she is not prepared for truly 
professional leadership, and I'm sure I would be (?) if many 
people heard me say that, but that's literally the truth of the 
matter, and any number of evidences that they moved too rapidly. 
They haven't had too clearly defined for them what they really 
can do, and do with excellence. They moved into being ad-
ministrators of nursing homes, we've got associate degree people, 
and the nursing home picture is a sad one. So I feel very keenly 
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about that, and I think in many ways, but at the same time, back 
to Henry Littlefield, he was really tremendously supportive and 
understanding. He was a man you could always, always felt you 
could walk into his off ice and sit down and talk straightly to 
him. And he talked straight to you, but you knew where you 
stood. And I had great respect for his emphasis that we stay in 
the "black". I didn't agree with the building program. I 
thought we built too much and too rapidly, but he was a real 
faculty administrator. The faculty were his concern, so I have 
every respect and appreciation. 

Mr. Halsey I knew, I knew Julia more than I knew him. He, I al-
ways felt that he was sort of a little remote, and that was 
partly his position and I was on committees in his off ice. When 
I felt that he didn't always, wasn't always too realistic, but he 
had vision, and we needed a man with vision. In many ways I felt 
he and Dr. Littlefield complimented each other. Although it was 
kind of a two headed (?) 

Allen: How do you account for the fact that the university grew 
so rapidly in the SO's and early 60's? 

Grace: Well, I don't know, unless I think a lot of social, you 
know what was happening around us had an effect on that, but it 
provided part time study, and that it was an urban, quote on 
quote university and there was a lot of feeling in the community 
that you could get it, you could do it at your own pace. I can't 
really say, cause I don't know, those years well enough. You 
can't say like the 20's, after the first world war, the golden 
years, everybody stretched and overreached. we had another war 
and in '45, whether if was sort of the pendulum swinging back, I 
can't tell you, but as far as we were concerned, I think the mark 
that the college made, I haven't said it yet, the, I think again 
it was the product of the college. That we proved that we had 
worth, that we had stability. Our alumni were doing a good job, 
so that we grew in stature in the eyes of the community. Of 
course I don't think, I know, it wasn't a matter of thinking, 
that Martha Jayne never intended this to be a big school, that 
wasn't a dream, and there were a couple of years there where we 
were too big. Of course now we're too small, but there are other 
reasons there. 

Allen: Why are we too small now? 

Grace: well, the economy is one. Too expensive, and because of 
the state of the economy of the University, we're taking in un-
qualified students. I mean, they can't make the grade. And if 
they are (?) they are not going to help the name of the college. 
Because they are not the products that we once had, so again you 
can't look at one thing without looking at another bigger thing 
and a bigger thing and a bigger thing. So I think the plan with 
fewer students, there's been more, there's been a diminution of 
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faculty, and more dependence on part time faculty, and part time 
part time faculty don't ever fill a college. Regardless of what 
you say, they don't and they save you some money, but they don't 
in the long run. And qualified faculty, so it's a combination of 
many things. I'm certainly no authority. 

Allen: You were here, you retired under Dr. Manning. 
have any remembrances of that period? 

Do you 

Grace: No, not many except I thought of him as a scholar. I 
didn't feel that he was a strong administrator by any means. Who 
came, Dr. Littlefield and then Manning? 

Allen: Manning for three years, and then Miles who is still 
here. Is there any other word of wisdom that you would like to 
leave for posterity? 

Grace: None that I can think of. I am very loyal to the 
university, and by that I mean I have respect for what it's done, 
and in spite of the fact that I am very much out of sympathy with 
many things I see now. 

Allen: such as? 

Grace: I won't elaborate on that. The, but I recognize that I 
am more and more the observer and on the side line, and many 
things I don't really know about, and if I did maybe I'd have 
more acceptance, but what I see from the sidelines, and hear, I'm 
not happy about. But I think that if we can avoid becoming the 
MIT of Long Island, and can preserve ourselves as a college with 
liberal education, and by that I mean a lot of emphasis on the 
humanities, and I'm pleased with what I see in the humanities. 
But I'll always be proud that I was at UB. 

Allen: Yes I think we all have a special feeling for something 
that we helped to build. And then when it does undergo change, 
for one reason or another, we have some reservations. 

Grace: And we always tend to think the old ways were the good 
days. 

Allen: You've been very useful to me, and I appreciate very much 
talking the time to reminisce and answer some of my pokey 
questions, and we'll bring this part to a close. 

End of Tape. 
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